Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS)
Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)
DeafBlind Advisory Committee (DBAC)
Meeting in-person and on Zoom
Draft Meeting Minutes

December 12th, 2023




Voting Members Present
Hana Tyler, Chair, Consumer Representative; Wayne Seidel, Department of Developmental Services (DDS); Jesse Stanley, American School for the Deaf (ASD); Lisa Flaherty-Vaughn, DeafBlind Support and Access Network (DBSAN); Barbara Cloonan, Parent; Karen Olson, New England Consortium on DeafBlindness (NEC); Cheri Byrnes, DeafBlind Association of Connecticut; Sandra Miles, Department of Developmental Services – Southbury Training School (DDS-STS)
Voting Members Absent 
Bruce Stovall, Oak Hill School; Al Sylvestre, Advisory Board for Persons who are Blind or Visually Impaired; Kathy Morgan, Guardian; Christine Telford, Helen Keller National Center; 

Non-Voting Members Present 
Carol Jenkins, ADS-BESB Director; Christopher Lassen, ADS-BESB Adult Services; Marjorie Santos, ADS-BESB Adult Services; Krystal Kelly, ADS-BESB Vocational Rehabilitation; Alvin Chege, ADS-BRS,  Mary Johns, ADS-BESB Children’s Services; Muriel Aparo, ADS-BRS, CT Tech Act


Others Present
Ed Peltier, Communication Advocacy Network (CAN); Rayah Martin, ADS-BESB; Lisa Drew, ADS-BESB

Introductions
Chair Tyler called the meeting to order at 10:19 a.m. and asked that a roll call be taken. Mr. Christopher Lassen conducted the roll call.

Old Business 
Approval of Minutes from June 13, 2023 MOTION: Ms. Lisa Flaherty-Vaughn made a motion for a vote to approve the minutes. Motion was seconded by Ms. Barbara Cloonan. A vote was taken, and minutes were approved unanimously. 

Update on the DeafBlind Technology Program  
Muriel Aparo presented the update. The Tech Act project was allocated $123,080 for the fiscal year. In April, $22,800 was returned to the national program, leaving $100,280 available.
$3572.00 Assessments $7275.00 

$4501.00 Equipment/upgrades/inventory $18,099.00 

$3750.00 Installation/Training $14,760.00 

$1984.00 Administration cost $12,942.00 

$3411.00 Outreach $9020.00 

$22,800.00 reallocated to NDBEDP as of April 2023 

$62,096.00 total spent funds for 2022-2023 Budget year. 

$38,184.00 unused funds returned to NDBEDP.

New Business
Expenditures Through June 30th, 2023:

Chris Lassen presented the report for the period ending June 30th, 2023. The American School for the Deaf billed $1,416.00, Communication Advocacy Network billed $11,521.07, Cosign CT LLC billed $1,440.00, United Cerebral Palsy Association billed $1,393.81, and Elizabeth Hilton, Inc. billed $328.50. The total expenses amounted to $15,799.38, leaving a remaining balance of $248,245.62. The report has been distributed to members and can be found at the end of these minutes. 
 

 Chair Tyler questioned the large balance of funds not used. 
Chris Lassen reported that one client who received nearly $10,000 in funding used no funds because his guardian was unable to secure any service providers.  Further, Oak Hill School used no funding; Barbara Cloonan stated that she believed that Oak Hill had staffing challenges. 
 
Director Jenkins commented that the report for the period ending December 31ST, 2023, will have the most accurate budget information. 
 
The committee discussed the amounts paid out in the expenditure report, what they were used for, and how this will relate to projecting the upcoming budget. 
 
 
MOTION: Mr. Wayne Seidel made a motion to authorize CAN to pursue their proposal for a peer mentoring program at present, utilizing existing funds and within the allocation of their budget at this time, and in a way that does not impede existing client services, and to report back on its success. Motion was seconded by Ms. Karen Olson. 

Mr. Wayne Seidel asked for a roll call vote on this item.

The vote passed 9-0 with no abstentions and was approved.




Report from CAN on SSP Recruitment
Ed Peltier reports that CAN has been recruiting through advertising for SSPs to volunteer or register and hopes to get more through advertising at colleges. 
Setting the Meeting Dates for 2024

Mr. Chris Lassen stated that the meeting dates had been changed to the fourth Tuesday of the last month of each quarter; Carol Jenkins noted that it was actually the second Tuesday of the last month of each quarter.  Thus, the dates in 2024 are: March 12, June 11, September 10, and December 10, 2024.

BESB Program Updates
Adult Services (AS) program supervisor Chris Lassen reported that AS staff have been encouraged to attend the DeafBlind Services training scheduled for January 30, 2024 at BESB.  AS staff are also working to identify transition-age youth with deafblindness as they leave Children’s Services and continue working with the Vocational Rehabilitation program, to further the collaboration between VR and AS for these clients.
Director Jenkins reiterated that the BlindDeaf training is scheduled for January 30, 2024, for all interested BESB Staff.


Report from the Chair

Chair Tyler announced that the Red Cross offers service to install Carbon Monoxide detectors at no cost.  Contact the local fire department to make a service request. 
Announcements

Lisa Flathery-Vaughn announced the 2024 DeafBlind Retreat in Griswold, Connecticut, from July 6th to 13th, with a two-day CoNavigators training and The Visitation Day scheduled for July 11 and 12th, 2024.
Cherry Byrnes announced that at the DeafBlind Association of Connecticut, there will be a Christmas Party at the Cogswell building on the ASD campus on Saturday, December 23, 2023, and some interpreter service training will be provided in the Spring of 2024.
New Business

Under new business, Chris Lassen noted that he has received numerous inquiries from the family members of a 57-year-old client eligible for BESB services as a person with deafblindness (and from the town social worker trying to find services for this person) who has expressed no interest in receiving blindness rehabilitation services from either the Adult Services or the Vocational Rehabilitation program.  While these entreaties come into the BESB office and to the Aging and Disability Services central office, alleging imminent danger, the client has thus far continued to reject services when they have been offered, even during a new intake interview undertaken in June 2023. Chris Lassen is concerned that if this client is ever interested in receiving rehabilitation services, a residential program might best serve his needs, and the Adult Services program would be challenged to find funding for such an option. Lisa Flaherty-Vaughn noted that she was conflicted about that possible use of DBAC funds intended to facilitate community inclusion, and Jessie Stanley stated a similar concern.  Chris Lassen registered these concerns, while noting that a similar use of DBAC funding had been undertaken in the past.

Chair Tyler adjourned the meeting at 12:00 p.m.


NEXT MEETING DATE: March 12, 2024, at 10:00 a.m. via Zoom.



Appendix: Financial Report presented in the meeting
	
	DEAFBLIND GRANT

	
	Financial Report

	
	

	Grant Period
	7/1/2023  -  06/30/2024

	Grant Total
	$264,045.00 

	
	

	Financial Summary Period
	

	
	

	Vendor Name
	Amount Paid YTD

	American School for the Deaf
	$1,416.00

	Communication Advocacy Network
	$11,521.07

	Cosign CT LLC
	$1,440.00

	NWI Global
	$0.00

	CT Institute for the Blind
	$0.00

	United Cerebral Palsy Association 
	$1,393.81

	New England Low Vision
	$0.00

	Elizabeth Hilton, Inc
	$328.50

	Stephanie Sessions
	$0.00

	
	

	Total Expenses
	$15,799.38

	
	

	Remaining Grant Balance
	$248,245.62 

	
	


ACCESS THROUGH TECHNOLOGY 6TH YEAR- PERMANENT PROGRAM 

QUARTER 4

APR 1, 2023 – JUN 30, 2023 

We have been allocated $123,080 for the 2022-2023 year. 

Quarter 4 YTD 

$3572.00 Assessments $7275.00 

$4501.00 Equipment/upgrades/inventory $18,099.00 

$3750.00 Installation/Training $14,760.00 

$1984.00 Administration cost $12,942.00 

$3411.00 Outreach $9020.00 

$22,800.00 reallocated to NDBEDP as of April 2023 

$62,096.00 total spent funds for 2022-2023 Budget year. 

$38,184.00 unused funds returned to NDBEDP. 

Outreach for Quarter 4 

Program Presentation Southeast CT Community Center for the Blind 

APSE Conference – table with program materials, information 

Program Presentation at New Britain Senior Center 

Aging Matters Conference - table with program materials, information 

CT Assistive Technology Innovation Conference - table with program materials, information
